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From the Editor 

By Jacki Mullen 
Happy November, everyone!  I apologize 
for the late release of our fall newsletter.  
The Newsletter Committee decided to 
make a special “Throwback Edition” to 
celebrate the Colorado Council of 
Professional Archaeologists’ (CCPA) 
40th Anniversary….so the newsletter 
took a bit more work and a bit longer 
than usual, but we hope you’ll find it 
was worth the wait.  A special thank you 
to the Newsletter Committee—Bridget 
Ambler, Adrienne Anderson, Erin Drake, 
and Angie Krall—for all their hard work 
and assistance pulling this together!   
 
Forty years ago, the CCPA was founded.  
For a short time, our organization was 
informally referred to as the Colorado 
Archaeological Council.  The short-lived 
name appeared on the cover of our first-
ever newsletter (which is used as this 
edition’s cover) before the formal name 
of CCPA was established by acclamation.   
Our organization has accomplished a lot 
in 40 years and we should be excited 
about what the next 40 years will bring. 
 
We’ve compiled photographs, 
newsletter clippings, members’ 
thoughts, and more.  We’ve kept the 
embarrassing moments to a minimum, 
and haven’t forgotten about important 
current issues. In addition to our 
throwback material, you’ll also find 
Cody Anderson’s President’s Corner, a 
State of the State report from Dr. Holly 
Norton, and preliminary information for 
our 2019 conference in Durango. So sit 
back, relax, and enjoy this special 
edition. 

 
- Jacki Mullen, Newsletter Editor 
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1978 – Volume 1: Number 1 
1979 – Volume 2: Number 2 

1979 – Volume 2: Number 1 
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1980 – Volume 3: Number 2 

1981 – Volume 4: Number 1, by William B. Butler. 
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  1980 – Volume 3: Number 2 

1982 – Volume 5: Number 1 

1984 – Volume 6: Numbers 2–3 
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1983 – Volume 5: Number 3 

1984 – Volume 6: Number 4 

1985 – Volume 7: Number 4 
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1986 – Volume 8: Number 4 

1987 – Volume 9: Number 3, Bill Tate 

1987 – Volume 9: Number 1, MAVN 

1988 – Volume 10: Number 2 
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1988 – Volume 10: Number 3, Alan Reed 
 

1988 – Volume 10: Number 3 

1989 Volume 11: Number 1 
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1992 – Volume 14: Number 1 

1993 – Volume 15: Number 1 

1992 – Volume 14: Number 2 

1992 – Volume 14: Number 1 



 
 CCPA Newsletter November 2018  • p 10 •  www.coloradoarchaeologists.org 

  

1992 – Volume 14: Number 1 

(Ron Rood) 

1992 – Volume 14: Number 2 
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1992 – Volume 14: Number 2 

1993 – Volume 15: Number 1 

1997 – Volume 19: Number 2 

1997: Volume 19: Number 3 

1999 – Volume 21: Number 3 
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2000 – Volume 22: Number 1, by Carol Gleichman 

2001 – Volume 23: Number 1, 2001 Annual 
Conference in La Junta. 

2001 – Summer, Sandy Karhu and Mary Sullivan 2001 – Summer, Minette Church 



 
 CCPA Newsletter November 2018  • p 13 •  www.coloradoarchaeologists.org 

 
 
  

2001 – Summer 

2001 – Fall 

2002 – Volume 24: Number 1, Jon Horn 

2003 – Volume 25: Number 2, Adrienne 
Anderson named Fellow at the annual 
meeting. 

2006 – Volume 27: Number 2, Ted Hoefer 
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2008 – Volume 30: Number 1, Bridget Ambler 

2009 – Volume 31: Number 3, Conference in Alamosa (l-r, 
Teri Hauser, Lucy Bambrey, and Phil Williams) 

2010 – Volume 32: Number 1 

2010 – Volume 32: Number 3 

2015 – Volume 37: Number 2, Mike Metcalf, Christy Smith, 
Adrienne Anderson, and Lee Earley at the 2015 
conference. 

Volume 38: Number 2, Cody Anderson and Kevin 
Black at the 2016 meeting in Salida. 
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2013 – Volume 35: Number 1 

2011 – Volume 33: Number 2, Richard 
Carrillo guides a tour at the Boggsville 
Historic site. 

2017 – Volume 39: Number 3, Nate Boyless 

2016 – Volume 38: Number 2 

2016 – Volume 38: Number 2, Adrienne Anderson, Bridget Ambler, 
Meg Van Ness, and Angie Krall at the annual meeting in Salida. 
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What Does CCPA Mean to You? 
“I have only been working in Colorado for a couple of years but, let me tell you, after spending many years 
working in an area [whose] small professional community was not very engaged, it is nice coming to an 
area that has such an active and diverse community.” - Kimball Banks 
 

 
 
 
"Camaraderie is [one of the most] important [reasons]. Some of my best friends and 
professional relationships have come about because of CCPA.  Colorado is a friendly 
place to do archaeology, and CCPA is a big reason why." - Jon Horn, CCPA Fellow 
   
 
 

 
 
"When I attended my first CCPA conference as a college student, it was an 
invaluable networking opportunity.  Today the conferences are equally valuable, 
but now networking is more accurately referred to as 'over-indulging in the hotel 
bar with cherished friends whom I seldom get to see.'  For me, the CCPA is a 
reminder of how lucky we are to do what we do, with people we admire, respect, 
and have a LOT of fun with!" - Michelle Slaughter 
 
 

 
“When I joined CCPA many years ago it immediately became clear that Colorado’s 
community of professional archaeologists is characterized by: 
 
Collegial folks who prefer 
Camaraderie above competition, and 
Peer exchange of information and best practices, all driven by 
Archaeologists with passion. 
 
It’s a pleasure not only to work with these folks, but also to get to know them 

personally while working together to learn more about the past while protecting it from harm so that it can 
serve as a source of inspiration, knowledge, and wonder for future generations.”  - Greg Wolff 
 
 
 
"The many friends I've made are priceless. I also found that having the opportunity 
to serve such a worthy organization and membership in various roles - committee 
member, committee chair, Board/EC, etc. - makes me feel like I'm giving to 
something much bigger. I love empowering folks to reach the goals they set out to 
achieve. That's why, in particular, I enjoy working with students and young 
professionals who are just starting out in the profession. So many members of the 
CCPA have mentored me and I'm excited that I now get to pay that forward."  
- Nathan Boyless 
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 “This is what CCPA's first 40 years have meant to me:  Education, information, 
enlightenment, professional involvement and giving back, participation and 
contacts, camaraderie, friendships, fun, and pleasure.  Occasional training of the 
liver also has been involved.”  - Adrienne Anderson, CCPA Fellow 
 
 
 

 
 “I gave my first conference paper 22 years ago at the CCPA annual meeting in Cortez. 
To be honest, I can’t recall now whether I was anxious, but I can only imagine that I 
was. After all, I was new to Colorado archaeology and didn’t know many people at the 
meeting. But I soon discovered that I needn’t have been nervous. CCPA was then—and 
continues to be—a welcoming and generous community. The camaraderie and 
collegiality of its members, and their shared passion for the profession, has made 
CCPA feel like home to me for more than two decades.” - Mark Mitchell   
 
 

 
“To me, CCPA means a chance to connect and reconnect with colleagues from around 
the state and region, sharing of new ideas and getting critical feedback, meeting and 
talking to the next generation of archaeologists, reliving past field adventures and 
energizing yourself for the next field season, and having an opportunity to associate 
with kindred spirits who can remind you why you became an archaeologist when 
you feel bogged down in paperwork and bureaucracy.”   
- Marilyn Martorano 
 
 

 
 
  

CCPA members  
around Colorado! 
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The Story Behind CCPA's Logo      
After CCPA's establishment in 1978, the earliest mention of a logo was in the 
proposed budget for 1979.  This budget was developed by the Finance 
Committee and presented by Betty LeFree. Technically, there was no 
mention of a logo, but of the need to consider a letterhead and membership 
cards. The budget projections were based on 100 members at $10.00 each 
for a total of $1,000.  The budget did not include the letterhead and 
membership cards, but recommended that they be considered. During the 
1980 Pecos Conference at Mesa Verde National Park, the CCPA Executive 
Committee held an informal meeting [because a quorum was not present] 

wherein the need for a logo and Logo Committee was discussed. Subsequently, a logo committee with Judi 
Halasi as Chair reported at the February 9, 1981 Executive Committee meeting:  
 

The Logo Committee selected drawings and photographs of several rock art elements from 
Colorado petroglyph sites.  An attempt was made to select a motif which was used universally by 
the various cultures and in the various regions of the state and would thereby provide a motif 
identifiable with the State of Colorado. 

 
The mountain sheep motif occurs in high frequency in rock art panels across Colorado, and it occurs 
in panels identifiable with several different cultures.  It is also a motif which can provide a good state 
identification.  The bison also occurs across Colorado, although it has a lower frequency of 
occurrence in rock art panels… 

 
…Three logo designs were produced for 
presentation to this committee.  They include (1) a 
speared bison in a Colorado outline border, (2) a 
double mountain sheep design, and (3) an 
anthropomorph holding a spear next to a mountain 
sheep.  Each is accompanied with the organization 
name (CCPA) and address. 

 
The minutes of that February 9, 1981 Executive 
Committee read:  
 

Logo Committee (Judi Halasi): Three mock-ups of 
suggested graphic designs for a logo for CCPA were 
presented.  Discussion ensued and action was taken 
as follows:  further designs and revisions of those 
submitted were solicited from the Committee for 
presentation at the annual meeting.  The address of 
CCPA should be omitted. 

 
At the March 6, 1981 annual meeting, Halasi presented 
nine mock-ups with designs based on rock art from 
Colorado and varying in design motif, layout, and 
lettering type for the membership to evaluate (image to 
right).  Informal expression of interest was tallied, 
which showed high approval of motif four.  Colorado 
State Archaeologist Emerson Pearson moved that this 
design be adopted in entirety as the official logo of 
CCPA.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 Pencil sketches of the nine proposed logo motifs. 
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In looking at rock art to find something suitable for 
CCPA's logo, Halasi and committee member 
Collette Chambellan, both of whom worked at the 
[then called] Colorado Preservation Office had 
access to the state's site records and original site 
documentation.  They combed the site files and 
gray literature reports for a design representative 
of Colorado.  The bighorn sheep motif that was 
finally selected by the CCPA membership is from 
5ME398, a Mesa County site that was recorded 
December 2, 1977 by Barry Hibbets, Tom Bridge, 
and Gay Ives and documented in reports of survey 
of the West Central Coal Leases (Hibbets, et. al. 
1978; Hibbets, et. al. 1979).  The motif consists of 
two scratched and pecked petroglyph panels in an unnamed drainage on the Palisades, CO 7.5' quadrangle 
(1962).  There are 11 faint sheep in Panel 1 (image to the above right) and a few sheep with several stick 
anthropomorphs and miscellaneous lines, ladders, and circles in panel 2.  There were no artifacts, and the 
art is not temporally or culturally diagnostic.  The site was thought to be eligible for the National Register of 
Historic Places, but needed excavation data from the area below the rock art panels.  It is within an area 
recommended for evaluation as a National Register archaeological district.  The site is on federal land 
managed by the Bureau of Land Management but on property controlled by the Palisade Water Board. 
 
Following the selection of a logo design by the CCPA membership at the annual spring meeting in March, 
the Logo Committee requested that the artist, Mr. George Long, draft the art work for the stationery 
letterhead, the envelope, and a membership card. 
 

The final drawings were submitted to the Logo 
Committee on May 4, 1981.  The drawings were 
taken to D & K Printing in Boulder.  The cost for 
production of the logo design and artwork for the 
letterhead, envelopes and membership cards was 
$207.50.  The cost for printing was $191.00, including 
1000 copies each of the stationery, envelopes, and 
membership cards and 500 second sheets.  
Distribution of the Membership Cards began in 1981.  
They were signed by the Treasurer as keeper of the 
membership role (image to left). The new logo first 
appeared as the masthead on CCPA's October 1982 
Newsletter, Vol. 5, No. l. and has been used in one 
format or another ever since.                                                                              
 
 

References Cited 
 
Hibbets, Barry, James Grady, Judith Halasi, Hannah Huse 
1978  An Archaeological Survey of West Central Coal Leases.  Archaeological Associates, Inc., Boulder. ms. 
 
Hibbets, Barry, James Grady, Judith Halasi, Hannah Huse, and Frank W Eddy 
1979  Final Report, West Central Coal Leases, Vol. 1, Settlement Analysis,  Archaeological Associates, Inc., Boulder.  ms. 
  

Example of CCPA Membership Card. 

Select elements from 5ME398, Panel 1 (Hibbets et al. 
1979). 
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CCPA's 40 Years of Field Trips 
Forty years ago this September, CCPA began what has become a 
longstanding tradition of hosting short field trips in conjunction 
with its formal meetings.  Its September 27-28, 1979 fall 
meeting at the Empire Electric Building in Cortez ended with 
trip options of visiting Lowry and Sand Canyon Pueblos to see 
some of the Bureau of Land Management's stabilization efforts 
or traveling to the Dolores Archaeological Project Laboratory 
and Escalante Ruin.   
 
By the time of the next, October 1980 trip, the CCPA Board had 
developed a statement that helped establish what subsequently 
has become a field trip ritual. 
 
As the Board perceives CCPA, the organization has a two-fold 
function:  (1) to serve as a forum for airing our professional 

problems and developing means to solve them and (2) to serve as a focal point for the camaraderie of 
archaeology in Colorado and help us better understand the prehistory and history of this environmentally 
diverse state.     
 
This fall's field trip to southeastern Colorado has been set up with the latter objective in mind:  to serve the 
camaraderie of the profession and acquaint us with some of the little known prehistory of the state.   
 
Nineteen CCPA members and an assortment of friends, families, and guides rendezvoused at Trinidad Lake 
to begin a three day immersion into southeast Colorado prehistory and history that was coordinated by 
Adrienne Anderson. The group visited one of the few Sopris Phase, Purgatory Complex sites remaining 
above the shores of the lake, receiving a good explanation of the many site features and an appreciation of 
its excavation history from Caryl Wood. Then the group visited Trinchera Cave before camping for the night 
at the Howard Munsell Ranch and sharing a large bonfire.  The following morning, the group traipsed along 
Apishapa Canyon, hiking to the Snake Blakeleslee site, a number of unnamed sites in the canyon that typify 
the Apishapa Focus, and may panels of interesting petroglyphs.  Saturday night, the group camped on the 
shore of Lake Hasty, a small recreation lake immediately below John Martin Dam near La Junta, enjoying 
marshmallows and s'mores.  Sunday morning, the trip visited sand dune sites on the reservoir's  southern 
shores and was led by Reid Farmer to a vast array of rock art—ranging from an Historic period three-
masted schooner to late Woodland-appearing designs—on a large outcrop also on the southern shore of 
the reservoir.  To end the trip, Dave Stuart led the group south through Toonerville, Colorado, to Hackberry 
Springs, a National Register site recently mapped and documented by members of the Colorado 
Archaeological Society (CAS).   
 
During the Spring 1983 business meeting, Steve Cassells volunteered to put together a summer Gunnison 
Basin High Altitude field trip, building on the momentum of the southeast Colorado trip. July 29th over 30 
eager participants gathered at the Soap Creek campground on Blue Mesa Lake looking forward to 
experiencing good sites and good fishing!  (Mission accomplished.)  Saturday began with a visit to National 
Park Service excavations at what turned out to be the wattle and daub remains of an Archaic structure high 
on a Gunnison River terrace (now overlooking the lake).  Other sites visited that day were an Italian 
railroad camp from the late 1870s, complete with standing dry-laid masonry structures and a bread oven.  
The day ended with a visit to the Ute Fortified site in Cochetopa Park, excavated many years ago by Ray 
Lyons of CAS. The night's camp was set at the historic Silver Plume Mine, just below the Continental Divide 
on the south slope of Cochetopa Park.  Sunday morning, the caravan visited some nearby ridge top quarry 
pits extruding yellow jasper and what appeared to be heat-treated red jasper with pot-lidding.  Then, off to 
the Alpine Tunnel where Dave Breternitz broke an axle on his well-traveled Ford pickup and ended up 

View south down Lindenmeier Valley. 
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spending an unscheduled two days in Gunnison while repairs took place.  The trip ended with participants 
having seen some uncommon high altitude sites and having gained a better appreciation of both prehistoric 
and historic period abilities to deal with the unforgiving nature of Colorado's high altitude environments. 
 
Between the Gunnison Basin trip and the next field trip 14 years later (1997) to the recently excavated 
Magic Mountain site (Centennial Archaeology and City of Golden) in conjunction with the Golden spring 
meeting, much changed within the archaeological world with significant increases in cultural resource 
management activities and year 'round field work.  This made multiple day camping field excursions as 
well as fall meetings unwieldy for many because of professional obligations.  However, since the 2002 trip 
to the Mountaineer Folsom Site outside of Gunnison led by Mark Stiger, there have been field trips 
associated with almost every annual meeting (Table 1), which have exposed Colorado archaeologists to a 
great variety of resources. 
 

Table 1. Field Trips Offered during CCPA's First Forty Years. 

Year Field Trip(s) 
1979 – Sept. 28 Dolores Archaeological Project laboratory and Escalante Ruin; Lowry Ruin and Sand Canyon BLM 

stabilization efforts. 
1980 – Oct. 3–5 Trinidad Lake sites, Trinchera Cave, Apishapa Canyon (Snake Blakeleslee and rock art), Redtop 

Ranch rock art, Bent's Old Fort, John Martin Dam and Lake Hasty; reservoir rock art sites;  
Hackberry Spring Site. 

1983 – July 29–31 Gunnison Basin High Altitude Field Trip.   

1997 – March Magic Mountain Archaeological Site. 

2002 – March Mountaineer Folsom Site. 
2003 – March Mesa Verde National Park new curation facilities, research laboratory, museum and Spruce Tree 

House; Crow Canyon Archaeological Center research facilities and Albert Porter Archaeological 
Preserve. 

2004 – March Fort Carson Military Base; Calhan Paint Mines National Register  
Archaeological District on the eastern plains of Colorado in El Paso County, one mile south of Calhan. 
The Paint Mines Interpretive Park is a unique blending of geological, archaeological, historical and 
ecological resources. 

2005 – March Rifle Wickiup Village (5GF308); Museum of Western Colorado, curatorial facility. 
2007 – April  Gypsum Game Drive. 
2008 – April/July Soapstone Prairie Natural Area, Historic Warren Livestock Association Ranch, Lindenmeier 

Folsom Site National Historic Landmark and Red Mountain Open Space. 
2009 – April Hanson's Bluff geology; See the Cranes at Dawn; Zebulon Pike Stockade; Dog Mountain 

Petroglyphs (5RN330) and Rio Grande County Museum. 
2010 – March Museum of the West Tour and Reception; Shavano Petroglyph Park; Ute Indian Museum. 
2011 – March Pre-conference trip to Boggsville Historic Site and Hicklin Springs petroglyph site (5BN007). 

Post-trip to Comanche National Grassland, Picket Wire Canyonlands dinosaur tracks, early 
Hispanic cemetery and rock art with optional trips to Bent's Old Fort and the Pinyon Canyon 
Maneuver Site. 

2012 – March Falls Creek Rockshelters Basketmaker II rock art; Crow Canyon Archaeological Center 
Basketmaker Communities with Dillard site under excavation. 

2013 – March Lamb Springs Archaeological Preserve. 
2014 – March Recently restored (SHF Funds) Redstone Coke Ovens; Glenwood Springs Walking Tour. 
2015 – March` Rocky Mountain National Park Wickiups. 
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Table 1. Field Trips Offered during CCPA's First Forty Years. 

Year Field Trip(s) 

2016 – March Hutchinson Homestead; Site 5CF555 with side trip to Trout Creek Chert Quarry. 

2017 – March Dominguez Canyon Wilderness rock art. 
2018 – March Ft. Vasquez; MaHaffy Cache at University of Colorado Museum; Indian Mountain Stone Circles. 
  
The planned April 2008 excursion to the City of Ft. Collins' newly acquired Soapstone Prairie Natural Area 
that includes the historic Warren Livestock Association Ranch and the Lindenmeier Folsom Site National 
Historic Landmark fell partial victim to a typical Colorado spring storm.  Participants made it as far as the 
ranch.  They toured the historic property and then slipped and slid and got stuck in the muddy ruts that 
passed for a road as they returned to Interstate 25, only to regather in June thanks to the opportunity 
arranged by Jason LaBelle.  On this visit participants were able to walk all around the Lindenmeier site and 
climb the Arikaree Formation bluff overlooking the entire valley.  The group also traveled throughout the 
Red Mountain Open Space, looking at tipi ring and other sites now owned by the City of Ft. Collins.   
 
Fresh off the Lindenmeier mud, in 2009 the organizers of the Alamosa field trips held their collective 
breaths hoping for a nice day, which dawned cold but clear.  Participants saw the cranes at dawn at the 
Monte Vista Wildlife Refuge as well as the crane rock art and the Rio Grande County Museum, Pike 
Stockade and Ft. Garland.  Saturday late afternoon National Park Service Geologist Andrew Valdez led a 
field trip to the Alamosa National Wildlife Refuge to view the valley's Pleistocene geology. 
 
The 2010 Montrose field trips gave participants a good introduction to the early historic west with a tour 
and reception at Rich and Carol Fikes' Museum of the West and an atlatl throwing experience at the Ute 
Indian Museum where everybody tried his hand, err, elbow, at spear throwing.  Thanks to Carol Patterson 
for a great tour of the nearby Shavano Petroglyph Park. 
 
After some chilly trips, the 2011 visit to the Comanche National Grassland's Picket Wire Canyon to see 
dinosaur tracks and rock art was a welcome change.  Participants also got to see a late 1890s Hispanic 
cemetery and the Rourke Ranch National Historic District.  Pre-conference trips coordinated by Richard 
Carrillo took people to see Boggsville Historic Site, the John W. Rawlings Heritage Center and the Hicklin 
Springs petroglyph site. 
 
The 2015 field trip to view two wickiup sites in Rocky Mountain National Park returned participants to 
chilly weather. Curtis Martin led the trip.  He had presented a paper on these sites during the conference 
session on wickiups, and participants believed this gave them an enhanced experience.  
 
Over the forty years of CCPA's history, field trips have played an important role in contributing to the 
camaraderie among members while also exposing them to and educating them about the incredible range 
of distinctive and varied archaeological resources within Colorado. This makes us better archaeologists. It 
is only regrettable that so few of  these trips have been written up and documented in The CCPA Newsletter.    
Many thanks to all who have lead field trips throughout the years.   
 
Kudos to Marilyn Martorano, Max Canestorp, Chris Zier, Adrienne Anderson and a few unknown 
contributors who provided pictures to go with this article. 
 

*Try your hand at identifying the photographs on the next page.   
Answers are on page 30 of The Newsletter. 
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President’s Corner 

By Cody M. Anderson 
We had our Fall Executive Committee meeting in Salida on October 6th.  It was a 
productive and several key topics were discussed to keep the CCPA and 
Colorado archaeology moving forward, including: 

 
• The 2019 CCPA Meeting and Conference is being hosted by Fort Lewis 

College in Durango March 7–10 
• Student Affairs Committee 

o Is beginning to move forward with their work and the organizers are arranging to meet 
with students from various colleges.  Please contact us if you want to be involved. 

o The committee is being tasked to stimulate student interest in the upcoming conference by 
creating an increase in awards for upcoming Student Presentation/Poster Contests. 
 We want the students to know that they are welcome to discuss topics relevant to 

archaeology.  The posters and papers do not have to be focused specifically on 
Colorado archaeology.  Don’t let the name of our organization fool you, we are 
interested in helping you pursue your goals as an archaeologist, be it Old World or 
New World, terrestrial or underwater archaeology.  Get the word out, please! 

• Considering increasing award amounts for Ward Weakly and Native American scholarships 
• Formally organizing a Programmatic Agreement and Compliance Review Committee 
• Financial Review Committee 

o Jacki Mullen is stepping down as chair, with Nathan Boyless replacing her (Ms. Mullen will 
remain an active committee member). 

o Working on ways to manage our funds, create future investments, long-term growth, and 
receive quality financial advice. 

• Website 
o Working to get all of the previous CCPA Conference Programs online  

• Creating a Treasurer-elect position   
o This will help keep the flow and coordination of our funds consistent and in order. 

• Bent Tree/Ute Prayer Tree Statement is being heavily rewritten, reviewed, and edited. 
• Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS) 

o Linda Seyfert is newly appointed President. 
o Working with CCPA Native American Initiatives Committee for scholarship opportunities.  

o CCPA EC 
shelved a request for 
sponsoring one issue of 
Southwestern Lore for two 
years.  CAS and CCPA are 
considering ways to support 
the journal. 
 
There are plenty of ways to 
get involved.  Do not hesitate. 
 
 
 
 
  

Your Executive Committee in Salida, October 2018. 
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State of the State 

Dr. Holly Norton, State Archaeologist and DSHPO 
2018 has seen a lot of changes at the Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation. In July, we moved 
forward with a new pricing structure for Compass access and site file research.  The new prices can be 
found here: https://www.historycolorado.org/compass-information.  We have also streamlined our permit 
process. Applicants, whether new or renewing, are encouraged to use this google form 
(https://docs.google.com/forms/d/1qqF8_Ub-O_kVUqfka6r-pGZWiLAYzDpWG8E4MgbFBw4/edit) to 
apply for state permits to conduct archaeological work, as well as a permit-specific email that can be 
contacted for permit-related questions (HC_ArchPermit@state.co.us). This should make it easier for 
applicants to contact our office, and easier for our office to meet its 10-day requirements. 
 
There have been a few staff changes in the Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation since the March 
annual meeting. In the Intergovernmental Services Unit, we have welcomed two new Section 106 
Compliance Managers, Lindsay Johansson and Jason O’Brien. Lindsay is an archaeologist with extensive 
experience in the Utah SHPO office. She is ABD at CU-Boulder, and is studying Fremont architecture. Jason 
is our new Architectural Historian, and comes to us via Park County, where he served as the County 
Cultural Resource manager, most recently having successfully listed the South Platte Bridge to the National 
Register this past year. We are excited to add them both to our team. In August, we also welcomed Rebecca 
Simon as our new Assistant State Archaeologist. Becca was most recently at Crow Canyon as an education 
specialist, and has been integral in Project Archaeology program in Colorado for the last decade. The duties 
of the Assistant State Archaeologist, remain the same, and she will be processing state permits, 
deliverables, and continuing our strong, 40-year-old Program for Avocational Archaeological Certification 
(PAAC). 
 
We have had almost complete turnover in us in the Preservation Planning Unit (PPU) (our National 
Register Folks) this year. In January Ericka Warzel was promoted to director of the unit.  Just this past 
month, Erica Duvic joined PPU as our new CLG coordinator as well as addressing Centennial Farms, 
Roadside Markers, and a number of their outstanding projects. Erica comes to us via Wyoming where she 
was also the CLG coordinator, so we are excited to learn from her expertise. You will also recognize a 
familiar face in PPU, Amy Unger, who took the position of National Register Coordinator after spending 
time as the Survey Coordinator in the State Historical Fund office.  
 
OAHP also has exciting new programs on the horizon. In July, we received a generous donation of $120K for 
the creation of an archaeology laboratory in the History Colorado Center. We look forward to seeing the 
completion of that space in 2019. As Rebecca moves forward with PAAC and other educational outreach 
programs here at History Colorado, we will be increasing our volunteer and public opportunities for all of 
Colorado. E106 continues to move along at a government pace, but we are having exciting discussion with 
State OIT about funding opportunities and how to make this a reality. Stay tuned for more exciting 
developments! 
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CCPA 2019 Annual Meeting – Durango, Colorado March 7–10, 2019 

By Jesse Tunne, Assistant Professor, Department of Anthropology, Fort Lewis College 
We are very excited for the opportunity to once again host the annual CCPA meeting in Durango, Colorado! 
Preliminary planning is off to a good start. The dates for the meeting will be March 7-10, 2019.  The actual 
conference will take place in the Student Union Ballroom at Fort Lewis College, which can accommodate up 
to 400 seats.  The conference will occur over the college’s spring break, so there should be no conflicts with 
parking and access.  As the planning continues over the coming months, we’ll be in touch with additional 
updates.  
 

 
 
Colorado Archaeological Society 

By Karen Kinnear, CAS Executive Secretary 
CAS held its 83rd annual conference and meeting in Cortez September 21–23, 2018.  Over 130 people 
attended, including several CCPA members, and were treated to many interesting and varied presentations 
and field trips.  Our keynote/banquet speaker, Regina Lopez-Whiteskunk, a Ute Mountain Ute Tribal 
member, was both informative and entertaining in talking about Indigenous Living Knowledge.  Through 
the generosity of attendees, we raised over $5,000 for our Alice Hamilton Scholarship Fund.  Incoming 
2019 officers for CAS elected at the Membership Meeting include Robert Rushforth, President; Linda Sand, 
Vice President, Kris Holien, Recording Secretary, and Michele Giometti, Treasurer. 
 
In other news, Neil Hauser resigned as CAS President in early August, and Linda Seyfert, a CAS Past 
President, graciously agreed to complete the remainder of his 2018 term. We look forward to developing a 
stronger working relationship with CCPA and its committees on a variety of projects.  We are already 
exploring ways for our respective Education Committees to work together and have had some preliminary 
talks with CCPA members about Native American scholarships.  Also, the CAS Board recently agreed to 
provide a .pdf copy of Southwestern Lore to all CAS members; members can still elect to receive a hard copy 
as well.  We would also like to encourage CCPA members to consider submitting articles to Chris Zier, our 
Southwestern Lore editor.  Finally, we are looking forward to attending the upcoming CCPA Annual Meeting 
in Durango in March! 
 

 
 
CCPA Listserver: Sign-up Today! 
The CCPA email Listserver has nearly 100 subscribers.  Postings relate to the job opportunities, current 
regulatory issues, general notices, and association business.  Don’t be left in the dark between newsletters.  
Send an email to Greg Williams, and he will add you (it usually takes about a week).  He can’t add you 
without a request, and it is best to use your personal email instead of a business email or a .gov or .edu 
email because these often get blocked.  If you submit an email that forwards to another email it usually 
won’t work either.  Sorry, that’s how Google does it.  Email Greg at greg@redpoint-resources.com or call 
him at 303-748-0321 and he will be glad to help you out. 
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Native American Initiatives Committee Update 

By Greg Wolff 
Dyan Youpee (2014 CCPA NAS recipient) has recently 
been hired as the Fort Peck Assiniboine and Sioux 
Tribes THPO in Montana. She hopes to attend the 
Annual Meeting in Durango next March. Please say 
hello and congratulate her if you see her there! 
 
The recipients of the 2018 CCPA NAS (Kristin Kayaani 
and Chance Ward) attended the Fort Lewis College 
field school this summer at the Bowthorpe Site near 
Cortez. They have been asked to present a poster at 
the Annual Meeting so keep your eyes peeled for their 
posters. Kristin recently shared with CCPA a recap of 
her experience at the field school: 
 

Dear Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists, 
 
It pleases me to report back to you about my summer field school experience that was made 
possible by the CCPA Native American scholarship. The Fort Lewis archaeological field school began 
at the Bowthorpe Site (5MT9399) in Cortez Colorado and contained 4 Roomblocks. Our focus was 
primarily on Roomblock 3 which consisted of a masonry room block and three kivas. Based on the 
architecture and the ceramic at the site it was determined that it dates to the Pueblo II period. The 
majority of my work was in one of the three kivas. The kiva was the largest of the three and 
contained a tremendous amount of material culture ranging from ceramic vessels, corn cobs and 
textiles. The kiva assemblage was very impressive, so I and another student created a poster about 
it and presented at the Pecos Conference, which was another great experience. The Pecos 
Conference gave me the opportunity to meet and connect with future employers. 
 
Most importantly field school has provided me with new ways of thinking about prehistoric 
preservation and the tools/skills used today to preserve sites 
through traditional methods. As an Indigenous Person I was 
emotionally and spiritually conflicted about whether what we 
were doing was right. In the end it all went back to preservation 
and our responsibility as anthropology/archaeology students to 
conduct ethical work. The skills I gained through this opportunity 
are attributed to Dr. Riggs, Blythe Morrison, and Brian Maitland. 
Their forward thinking and respect for Indigenous Culture and 
beliefs were important to me. I will continue to foster ethical 
practices and promote preservation through traditional methods. 
 
Thank you, Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists for 
supporting me financially and getting me closer to my goal of 
become an anthropologist. 
 
Best, 
Kristin Kayaani  
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Did You Hear the Ringing Bells? 
On August 29th and September 16th did you hear the Colorado Public Radio (CPR) interview with our own 
Hard Rock Musician, Ms. Marilyn Martorano, about her recent research into Colorado's lithophones?  If not, 
here are links to two versions of the story that has mesmerized the public and made some noise in 
archaeological circles.  The second story includes discussion by prehistorian Duncan Caldwell who has 
identified and studied lithophones from New England (American Antiquity 78(3):520-535).  In addition to 
her CPR interviews, Ms. Martorano and her musical instruments have been feted at several History 
Colorado programs and exhibits. There is discussion of Colorado's lithophones in the October 2018 
Preservation News from History Colorado, including a link to a September 4th TV spot on KUSA Channel 9 
news and associated article. Very recently Martorano completed a Colorado State Historic Preservation 
Fund archaeological assessment grant, “Archaeological Assessment of Lithophones of Great Sand Dunes 
National Park and Preserve and of the San Luis Valley.” This is a detailed and comprehensive study of 
lithophones from the San Luis Valley area, including acoustical analysis, and a review of lithophones 
around the world and their universal characteristics – and a good read! Congratulations to Colorado's Hard 
Rock Archaeologist for identifying, studying and educating Coloradans about these Native American 
lithophones. 
 
http://www.cpr.org/news/story/are-these-mysterious-great-sand-dunes-stones-musical-when-you-hear-
it-you-believe-it  
 
https://www.npr.org/2018/09/16/647184207/mysterious-stones-found-in-colo-may-have-been-ancient-
musical-instruments  
 

 
 
Mark Your Calendars! 

2019 Conference on Historical and Underwater Archaeology 
January 9–12, 2019, St. Charles, Missouri 
Visit https://sha.org/conferences/ for more information 
 
Southern Southwest Archaeological Conference 
January 11–12, 2019, Phoenix, Arizona 
Visit https://sswac.org/sswac/ for more information 
 
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists Annual Conference 
March 7–9, 2019, Durango, Colorado 
Visit http://coloradoarchaeologists.org/meetings-events/annual-meeting/ for more information. 
 
Society for American Archaeology 84th Annual Meeting 
April 10–14, 2019, Albuquerque, New Mexico 
Visit http://www.saa.org/AbouttheSociety/AnnualMeeting/tabid/138/Default.aspx for more information. 
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Colorado Council of Professional Archaeology 

Membership Renewal Form (revised 2016) 
 
Instructions: Please write check to - Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists.  
 
Please Print  
 
Name(s): _______________________________________________________________ 
 
Mailing Address: __________________________________________________________ 
 
City: ______________________________________ State: _______  Zip Code: _________ 
 
Daytime Phone: ______________________  Evening Phone: _______________________ 
 
E-mail Address: ___________________________________________________________ 
 
Institution/Employer: _______________________________________________________ 
 
I would like to receive my newsletters by:   e-mail _____ mail ______ (check one)   
 
I would like to receive a free copy of Ancient Colorado 
 
Voting Member/Native American Member ....................................................   $45.00_______  
 
Retired Voting……………………………………………………………………………………………..   $40.00_______ 
 
Associate Member .........................................................................................   $35.00_______  
 
Retired Associate…………………………………………………………………………………………   $30.00_______ 
 
Voting Student Member .................................................................................   $10.00_______  
 
Associate Student Member .............................................................................   $10.00_______ 
(Please see CCPA bylaws for student membership requirements)   
 
Ward Weakly Fund Contribution ...............................................................................  $_______  
 
Total Due: ...............................................................................................................  $_______  
 

Thank you for renewing your membership! 
Please send this form, with payment, to:  CCPA, c/o ERO Resources Corporation, 1842 Clarkson Street,  
Denver, Colorado 80218 
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Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 

CCPA List of Current Officers and Committee Chairs 
 
President 2018–2019 
Cody Anderson 
 
Past President 2018–2019 
Jason LaBelle 
 
President Elect 2018–2019 
Angie Krall 
 
Secretary 2017–2019 
Michael Prouty 
 
Treasurer 2018–2020 
Marcy Reiser 
 
American Indian Board Member 
– open – 
 
Board Member 2017–2019 
Rebecca Simon 
 
Board Member 2017–2019 
Bonnie Gibson 
 
Board Member 2017–2020 
Matthew Landt 
 
Board Member 2018–2020 
Michelle Slaughter 
 
Newsletter Editor  
Jacki Mullen 
 

Web Page Editor 
Mary Sullivan 
 
Ethics Coordinator 
Marilyn Martorano 
 
Membership Committee Chair 
Jon Horn 
 
Publications Committee Chair 
Kelly Pool 
 
Ward F. Weakly Memorial Scholarship 
Committee Chair 
Mark Mitchell 
 
Listserver Coordinator 
Greg Williams 
 
Education Co-Chairs 
Bonnie Gibson and Rebecca Simon 
 
Finance Committee Chair 
Nathan Boyless 
 
Native American Scholarship Chair 
Greg Wolff 
 
Awards & Recognition Chair 
Michelle Slaughter 
 
Fort Carson Liaison 
Kimball Banks 

 
 

 
Answers to field trip photo identification:  a) Crane pictograph at Dog Mountain Pictograph Site 
5RN330, southwest of Monte Vista; b) Cranes at Dawn, Monte Vista National Wildlife Refuge; c) Trinchera 
Cave, east of Trinidad; d) Greg Wolff at atlatl practice, Ute Indian Museum, Montrose; e) Marilyn Martorano, 
“Fire in the Pan,” Ft. Vasquez Museum; f) Trout Creek Chert Quarry, San Isabel National Forest, Ann 
Robinson, Adrienne Anderson, Greg Wolff, Rosi Dennett, and Marilyn Martorano; g) Jon Horn firing 
flintlock, Ft. Vasquez Museum; h) Red Mountain Open Space, stone circle site 5LR110; i) early Hispanic 
cemetery, Picket Wire Canyon, Comanche National Grassland; j) Carol Patterson, Shavano Petroglyph Park; 
Montrose; k) Site 5CF555, Mark Mitchell explaining features, east of Johnson Village; l) Hanson's Bluff, San 
Luis Valley Pleistocene geology, Alamosa National Wildlife Refuge, Alamosa; m) Dominguez Canyon 
Wilderness; n) dinosaur tracks, Picket Wire Canyon Comanche National Grassland. 
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About CCPA 
The Council is a non-profit voluntary association that exists for the purpose of 
maintaining and promoting the goals of professional archaeology in the State of 
Colorado. These goals shall include but not be limited to: a. establishing and 
promoting high standards of archaeological research, reporting, and management. b. 
establishing and promoting a mechanism to represent professional archaeological 
interests in political and public forums. c. establishing and promoting a mechanism 
for communication within the archaeological community. d. promoting public 

education and interest in the fields of archaeology and cultural resources management. e. providing Council 
input to the Office of the State Archaeologist of Colorado. f. demonstrating concern for the archaeology of 
Colorado. g. establishing and promoting open communication and cooperation between archaeologists and 
the living descendants of groups subject to archaeological research in Colorado. 
 

 
 
Mailing Address 
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 
c/o ERO Resources Corp. 
1842 Clarkson St. 
Denver, Colorado 80218 
 

 
 
Online 
www.coloradoarchaeologists.org 
 
 

 
 
Publications 
A variety of contexts (regional overviews) are available for purchase on the CCPA website.  Visit 
http://coloradoarchaeologists.org/contexts/ to download an order form and to order through 
PayPal.  Contexts are updated periodically, so be sure to check back for context updates and new or 
revised publications. 
 

 
 
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 
Jacki Mullen, Newsletter Editor 
jacki_mullen@alpinearchaeology.com 
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